TOWN OF SWANTON

MINUTES

SELECTBOARD MEETING

Swanton Town Office Building      

1 Academy Street, Swanton, VT 05488 
Tuesday, January 17, 2017 @ 7:00 p.m.         
PRESENT: Joel Clark, Selectboard Chair; Daniel Billado, Selectman; James Guilmette, Selectman; John Lavoie, Selectman; Jeff Raleigh, Selectman; Cathy Fournier, Town Clerk; Harold Garrett, Highway Foreman; David Jescavage, Town Administrator; Derick Billado, Animal Control Officer; Rusty Posner, FCAR Director; Amy Giroux; Penny Dubie; and Heather Buczkowski, Ch. 16.

Unless otherwise noted, all motions carried unanimously.

A. Call to Order: Joel Clark, Selectboard Chair, called the meeting to order at 7 p.m.

B. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

C. Agenda Review: Move 5c up to 4. Add legal to executive session. Under Any Other Business add discussion of placing two charitable requests as line items on warrant.
1. Minutes 
a) January 4, SLB Special Meeting:
Dan Billado made the motion to approve the January 4, 2017 SLB Special Meeting Minutes as presented. James Guilmette seconded. Motion carried.

2. Public Comments:

None.

3. Animal Control Officer:

a) ACO Monthly Report: ACO Derick Billado presented his report for the month of December 2016.  Only one dog bite incident was reported.  Not much other activity occurred. Dogs must be registered by April 1st. Proof of rabies inoculation is required.
4. Old Business:
a) Franklin County Animal Rescue 2017 Contract (FCAR):  Rusty Posner presented the 2017 FCAR Contract to the Selectboard and ACO.  The contract terms are the same as last year. Only cats that have bitten someone will be accepted by FCAR and only if either ACO Derick Billado, Selectman James Guilmette, or Health Officer Dan Billado have given prior authorization.  Rusty noted that the FCAR has a new facility at 141 Fairfax Road.  A new veterinarian from the State of Georgia will be stationed there 3 days per week.  They will provide rabies shots at cost by appointment every Friday.  FCAR has established a “Pet Pantry” that accepts contributions of pet food for their animals.  About 36 participants from Swanton are currently contributing to the pantry.  Rusty recommended searching Amazon for ID chip scanners.  Jeff Raleigh made a motion, seconded by John Lavoie, to approve designating James Guilmette to sign the 2017 FCAR contract as written. Motion carried.
b) PSB CPG Workshop: Joel Clark reported that no new date has been set yet for the PSB’s CPG workshop on Swanton Wind’s CPG application.  There may be one as early as January 25th.  The new date will be announced as soon as it is available.
c) Letter to Governor: Joel Clark stated that the purpose of the letter is to make the Governor aware of the $10,000 appropriation committed by each of the following towns: Swanton, Fairfield, and St. Albans.  The funds will be spent on the intervention process for the CPG application.  Other Selectmen spoke in favor of the letter and thought it was good.  Penny Dubie wants to have Fairfield either endorse the letter or write one of its own. She will present it to the Fairfield Selectboard.  Dan Billado made a motion, seconded by Joel Clark, to approve the letter as written and send it to the Governor. Motion carried. The letter will be posted on the Town’s website on the Selectboard’s page and on the Wind Turbine Forum page. Penny Dubie asked what the Northwest Regional Planning Commission’s (NRPC) position was on the wind turbine project.  Harold Garrett, who is Swanton’s representative on the RPC, stated that the RPC has appropriated $10,000 for CPG intervention but has not yet taken a position on the project. 
d) Interim Zoning Administrator Appointment: The Town Administrator explained that Amy Giroux, a Town Lister, was interested in filling the Zoning Administrator vacancy by trying it on a temporary basis as the part-time Interim Zoning Administrator.  She would continue doing her part-time lister work concurrently.  Joel Clark supports her as the part-time Interim Zoning Administrator.  James Guilmette made a motion, seconded by John Lavoie, to appoint Amy Giroux as the part-time Interim Zoning Administrator for 120 days subject to her acceptance of the starting hourly pay rate.  Motion carried.  She will be trained by the Town Administrator.  
e) Select 2017 Insurance Policy:  The Selectboard briefly discussed previous differences between the 2017 insurance policies offered by Kinney Pike and VLCT/PACIF.  The advantages offered by PACIF giving lower deductibles, higher coverage, grants for safety equipment, free random testing for CDL drivers, and special safety training for Town employees were convincing.  Jeff Raleigh made a motion, seconded by James Guilmette, to approve the VLCT/PACIF policy offer and to designate Town Administrator David Jescavage to sign the paperwork.  Motion carried.  
5. 2017 Budgets Discussions:
· 2017 General Budget
1. Legal fees up $5,000

2. Roof maintenance for RR Depot Museum included

3. Swanton Recreation budget less than 2016

4. Overall 3% increase

John Lavoie made a motion, seconded by James Guilmette, to accept the proposed 2017 General Budget subject to the final insurance cost.  Motion carried.

· 2017 Highway Budget

1. Change in equipment purchase line item
2. Change road paving to $275,000

3. New rear mower for tractor

4. Rental line at $17,500

5. Change training to $2,500

6. Change Police Protection to $108,076.37

Dan Billado made a motion, seconded by John Lavoie, to accept the proposed 2017 Highway Budget subject to the final insurance cost.  Motion carried.

6.Appointments:

· USDA Grant - James Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Jeff Raleigh, to authorize the Town Administrator to apply for a USDA Economic Development grant.  Motion carried. 

· VLCT Delegate - Dan Billado made a motion, seconded by Jeff Raleigh, to appoint the Town Administrator as the Town’s voting delegate at the special VLCT meeting in February.  Motion carried.

7. Expenditures: 

· General Orders - Dan Billado made a motion, seconded by John Lavoie, to accept the General Orders for the period 12/21 to 12/31/16.  Motion carried. 
· Highway Orders - John Lavoie made a motion, seconded by Dan Billado, to accept the Highway Orders for the period 12/21 to 12/31/16.  Motion carried. 

· Payroll Orders - John Lavoie made a motion, seconded by James Guilmette, to accept the Highway Orders for the period 12/21 to 12/31/16.  Motion carried.

8. Highway Department:  Highway Foreman Harold Garrett reported that the street sign on Cook Road.  He also would like permission to join with other town highway departments to group purchase a crack sealer for $25,000.  The Selectboard was somewhat doubtful of the need to buy one for that much money.  Harold wants to call in Brian Thompson as a substitute for an injured employee to help with brush cutting.  Dan Billado instructed Harold to have the injured employee get a doctor’s note describing his work limitations.  John Lavoie will talk to the injured employee.  
Sand is being removed after hours by the truck load from the sand shed.  Some suggestions for dealing with the incidents include installing security cameras or a bar gate.  Residents may take some sand in one or two 5-gallon buckets but not by the truckload.  In other highway news, a new battery was purchased for the tractor.  John Lavoie mentioned his idea for constructing a cul-de-sac on Jonergin Road to prevent semi-trailer trucks from using Brooklyn Street to access Jonergin Road.  He believes that this idea would create a safer environment for the homeowners in the neighborhood.  He will look at different places to locate the cul-de-sac and work with abutters.  Police, Fire, and Rescue will be consulted also.  
9. Other Business:  James Guilmette suggested having the auditors consider an increase in the Selectboard’s annual compensation.  The Board directed the Town Administrator to send the auditors a formal letter making the request and asking them for a budget recommendation for the Selectboard’s annual compensation.

10. Executive Session: James Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Jeff Raleigh, to enter executive session at 9:54 p.m. for personnel and legal issues because a public discussion of these issues would be to the disadvantage of certain individuals.  Motion carried.  John Lavoie made a motion, seconded by Dan Billado, to exit executive session at 10:15 p.m.  Action taken:  John Lavoie made a motion, seconded by Dan Billado, to pay the Interim Zoning Administrator $18.00 per hour to start.  Motion carried. 
11. Adjournment: James Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Dan Billado, to adjourn the meeting at 10:18 p.m. Motion carried.

Received and filed by:

_____________________________________________________________________
________________________________

Cathy Fournier, Swanton Town Clerk
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